BATH TOWN PLANNING BOARD
Public Hearing for Norbut Solar Farm, LLC Project
Regular Meeting
Date & Time:		July 5, 2022				7:00pm
Place:			Town Board Room			Municipal Building

Present:	Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins; Planning Board Members; James Emo, George McKinley, Kevin Denison, Matthew Dickson 

Absent:	Michael Palermo, James Corbett

Also Present:	List of Public attached

Robert Plaskov led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

Motion made by George McKinley, seconded by Kevin Denison to opened the Public Hearing at 7:00PM.
[bookmark: _Hlk108002630]Adopted:		
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Town Clerk, Rhonda Tobias read the Notice of Public Hearing.

Scott Winner from Norbut Solar presented the site plan.  There will be three separate 15MW sites at the location.  An easement as been obtained for access from Snyder Hill Rd.
William Anderson asked if a stormwater permit has been issued and if the local DEC office had the information.  He also asked if they would be using local contractors and how they would control mud and debris in the road.  
The Engineer for the Norbut project explained that they have been working with the Avon office and a stormwater control permit will have to be issued from DEC before any land is disturbed.  The access road will be gravel to prevent mud and debris from being deposited in the roadway.  They will also monitor this as well.  Local residents will hopefully be hired for maintenance and security.
Motion made by James Emo, seconded by Matthew Dickson to close the Public Hearing at 7:15pm.  Passed unanimously
[bookmark: _Hlk108011411]Adopted:		
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Planning Board Chairman called the meeting to order at 7:16pm.
The Full environmental Assessment Forms Part II and III were reviewed and comments discussed.


RESOLUTION NO. 01 OF THE 
TOWN OF BATH PLANNING BOARD
July 5, 2022

RESOLUTION ISSUING A NEGATIVE DECLARATION UNDER SEQRA 

At the meeting of the Town of Bath Planning Board (the “Planning Board”) held on July 5, 2022, Planning Board Member George McKinley moved for adoption of the following resolution; Planning Board Member Kevin Denison seconded the motion and it was passed.

WHEREAS, Norbut Solar Farm, LLC, on behalf of itself and its affiliates, NSF Bath Site 1, LLC; NSF Bath Site 2, LLC; NSF Bath Site 3, LLC and Snyder Hill Road, LLC (collectively, the “Applicant”) has applied (the “Application”) to the Town Board of the Town of Bath (the “Town Board”) for a special permit pursuant to Chapter 107 of the Town of Bath Town Code (the “Town Code”) and to the Planning Board for site plan approval and an area variance in order to permit the construction and operation of three (3) ground-mounted approximately 5 MWAC solar arrays (each, a “Project Site”, and collectively, the “Project”) on certain undeveloped land located at 00 Snyder Hill Road in the Town of Bath (now or formerly known as Tax Parcel No. 144.00-02-002.000); and

WHEREAS, the Applicant has prepared Part 1 of the Full Environmental Assessment Form (“EAF”) for the Project; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board desires to comply with the requirements of the State Environmental Quality Review Act (“SEQRA”), as set forth at Article 8 of the New York State Environmental Conservation Law, and its implementing regulations set forth at 6 NYCRR Part 617 (the “Regulations”), to assess the potential environmental impacts associated with the Project; and

WHEREAS, at its meeting on May 3, 2022, the Planning Board preliminarily classified the Project as a Type I action and declared its intent to act as the lead agency for purposes of the SEQRA review; and 

WHEREAS, the Planning Board notified interested and involved agencies of its intent to act as lead agency and no interested or involved agency objected to the Planning Board acting as the lead agency; and 

WHEREAS, the Planning Board referred the Project to the Steuben County Planning Department for its review pursuant to General Municipal Law Section 239-m; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board held a public hearing on July 5, 2022 to hear all persons interested in the Project; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board has considered all the comments and submissions submitted to date concerning the Project; and
WHEREAS, the Planning Board is mindful of the criteria set forth in Section 617.7 of the Regulations for determining the environmental significance of an action; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Regulations, the Planning Board has considered the significance of the potential adverse environmental impacts of the Projects by (a) using the criteria specified in Section 617.7 of the Regulations, and (b) examining the EAF for the Project, including the facts and conclusions in Part 1 of the EAF and its attachments, and completing Parts 2 and 3 of the EAF, together with all other available supporting information, to identify the relevant areas of environmental concern, and (c) thoroughly analyzing the identified areas of relevant environmental concern.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

1. The Project is subject to SEQRA and has been reviewed as one action.

1. The Planning Board is the lead agency and has undertaken a coordinated review with respect to the Project.

1. The Planning Board classified the Project as a Type I Action under SEQRA.

1. The Planning Board has compared the impacts that may reasonably be expected to result from the Project to the criteria for determining significance identified in Section 617.7(c)(1) of the Regulations and evaluated the issues of causation and significance in light of the standards under the same Section of the Regulations.

1. The following impacts are expected to result from the Project, when compared against the criteria in Section 617.7(c) of the Regulations:

4. The Project will not result in a substantial adverse change in existing air quality; ground or surface water quality or quantity, traffic, or noise levels; a substantial increase in solid waste production; or a substantial increase in potential for erosion, flooding, leaching or drainage problems.

The Planning Board has considered potential impacts to wetlands. Applicant has submitted a Federal Joint Wetland Delineation Report [and is coordinating with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (“USACE”) with regard to the Project]. Potential impacts to wetlands have been avoided to the maximum extent practicable [and the Applicant will mitigate the minimal impacts by complying with any permit requirements set by USACE]. 

The Planning Board has considered potential impacts to ground and surface water quality. The Planning Board has reviewed the Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (“SWPPP”) submitted by the Applicant and has determined that potential impacts to surface water quality, existing drainage patterns and the potential for increased erosion and turbidity will be avoided through compliance with the required changes upon which site plan approval will be conditioned. 


4. The Project will not result in the removal or destruction of large quantities of vegetation or fauna; substantial interference with the movement of any resident or migratory fish or wildlife species; impacts on a significant habitat area; substantial adverse impacts on a threatened or endangered species of animal or plant, or the habitat of such a species (subject to the Applicant’s compliance with any remedial measures deemed necessary by the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation in connection with the Project’s potential impact on the Norther Harrier Hawk); or other significant adverse impacts to natural resources.

4. The Project will not affect a critical environmental area as designated pursuant to Section 617.14(g) of the Regulations.

4. The Project will not conflict with the community’s current plans or goals as officially approved or adopted.

4. The Project will not result in the impairment of the character or quality of important historical, archeological, architectural, or aesthetic resources or of existing community or neighborhood character. Photo simulations and line of sight figures provided by the Applicant show negligible visual impacts once proposed landscaping areas have fully matured. 

4. The Project will not result in a major change in the use of either the quantity or type of energy.

4. The Project will not result in the creation of a hazard to human health.

4. The Project will result in a substantial change in the use of land including agricultural resources. 

4. The Project will not result in the encouraging or attracting of a large number of people to a place or places for more than a few days, compared to the number of people who would come to such place absent the action.

4. The Project will not result in the creation of a material demand for other actions that would result in one of the above consequences.

4. The Project will not result in changes in two or more elements of the environment, no one of which has a significant impact on the environment, but when considered together result in a substantial adverse impact on the environment.

4. The Project will not result in two or more related actions undertaken, funded or approved by an agency, none of which has or would have a significant impact on the environment, but when considered cumulatively would meet one or more of the criteria in Section 617.7(c) of the Regulations. 

1. Based upon the information and analysis above and the supporting documentation referenced above, the Planning Board finds that the proposed Action WILL NOT result in any significant adverse environmental impacts.
1. The information available concerning the Project was sufficient for the Planning Board to make its determination.

1. The Planning Board hereby adopts Parts 1, 2 and 3 of the EAF, including the supporting written elaboration, issues a Negative Declaration, and will not require the preparation of an environmental impact statement for the Project. 

1. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Resolution was duly adopted by the Planning Board at its regularly scheduled meeting, the date of which is listed above.

James Emo 		Voting 	Aye
Kevin Denison 	Voting 	Aye
George McKinley 	Voting 	Aye
Matthew Dickson 	Voting 	Aye
James Hopkins 	Voting 	Aye
		Rhonda Tobias
		_____________________________, Secretary
		Planning Board of the Town of Bath




Norbut Solar will return next month seeking final site plan approval and referral to the Bath Town Board for area variance, special use permit and major subdivision for approval. 

Robert Plaskov on behalf of Karen Hopkins presented a minor subdivision located off State Route 415 and the Cohocton River.  The site area is 85.654 to be divided into 2 lots of 72.263 acres and 13.391 acres.
Motion made by James Emo, seconded by George McKinley to approve the minor subdivision as presented.
 Adopted:		
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Wayne Miller inquired how to go about requesting a speed limit reduction on the intersection of Chamberlain and Campbell Creek Road.  He was referred to the Bath Town Board for the request.

Motion made by Keven Denison, seconded by Matthew Dickson to close the meeting of the Bath Town Planning Board at 8:15pm.  Passed unanimously


Respectfully submitted,

Rhonda Tobias
Bath Town Clerk






    


